University Council September 10, 2018 at 8:30 a.m. Burgin Dossett Hall, President's Conference Room

1. Call to order

Dr. Wilsie Bishop called the meeting to order.

2. Roll Call

Ms. Kristen Swing called the roll. Those in attendance were: Dr. Bert Bach, Ms. Bridget Baird, Dr. Joe Bidwell, Dr. Wilsie Bishop, Dr. Cheri Clavier, Dr. Dennis Depew, Dr. William Duncan, Dr. Susan Epps, Dr. Bill Flora, Ms. Megha Gupta, Dr. Michael Hoff; Dr. Keith Johnson, Dr. Jane Jones, Mr. Ed Kelly, Dr. B.J. King, Dr. Karen King, Dr. Claudia Kozinetz, Mr. Joseph Kusi, Dr. Angela Lewis, Dr. David Linville, Ms. Candy Massey, Ms. Stefanie Murphy, Dr. Brian Noland, Dr. Rick Osborn, Ms. Pam Ritter, Mr. Jeremy Ross, Dr. Joe Sherlin, Mr. Joe Smith, Dr. Ramona Williams, Dr. Randy Wykoff.

Those absent were: Dr. Debbie Byrd, Mr. Scott Carter, and Dr. David Roane

Others in attendance: Mr. Andrew Worley, Police Chief Nicole Collins, Ms. Mary Cradic, Ms. Kristen Swing.

3. Standing Items

3.1 Approve minutes of the August 13, 2018, meeting

This item was inadvertently skipped during the meeting.

3.2 Review Agenda

Dr. Bishop said Item 4.1.1 (Research Data Ownership and Retention Policy) would be deferred to the next meeting because of a new policy on policies that was approved in May that requires legal review and review by the Secretary of the Board of Trustees prior to presentation to the University Council for final approval. She also added an information item to the agenda – Item 5.2 – to allow Dr. David Linville to speak more about the process. Dr. Bill Flora made a motion to approve the change to the agenda, which was seconded by Dr. Randy Wykoff.

3.3 President's Report

As Dr. Noland began his report, Ms. Karen Mann came in with balloons and cookies for Dr. Bishop's birthday. The group sang "Happy Birthday" to Dr. Bishop before Dr. Noland continued with his report.

Dr. Noland thanked several people who, over the course of the past few weeks, helped to get enrollment numbers in a decent position. He noted that Sept. 9 was official census day and said the "drop for non-payment" number is at 62, compared to 104 at this time last year. He said that number looked a lot bigger last week and again thanked the many who made phone calls and helped get students taken care of last week. Although the enrollment numbers are still preliminary, Dr. Noland reported that the overall headcount was down by 39 students and the FTE count was up by 24. He noted that transfer numbers were up over last year while the number of first-time

freshmen and international students were both down. He said the takeaway is to start preparing for enrollment next fall right now.

Dr. Noland reported that the budget is balanced but some variability is evident across the colleges. ETSU's numbers look different than other institutions across the state, indicating that those organizations were in worse positions. He noted hearing some discussion that community college enrollment is up in Tennessee because of Reconnect. He noted that Dr. B.J. King would soon be providing a budget digest and more information how, and if, funds will be distributed. He emphasized the need to be cautious and have a deliberate approach with the dissemination of funds.

Next, Dr. Noland thanked individuals for their patience with all the construction taking place on campus. He noted that many offices led by individuals in the room have had to move, some even twice, over the summer, and some moves are yet to come. He said the Culp renovation is on time and on budget, thanking Mr. Ross and his staff for finding a way to make sure the Marketplace was operable by the time school started despite the delay due to a dynamite issue.

Regarding the purchase of the Millennium Centre, Dr. Noland announced that the transaction should close on Oct. 1. He noted that it is already hard to find parking in that garage and asked people to remind students, faculty, and staff that the first floorand-a-half in the garage is for Carnegie Hotel. He also asked that those parking in the garage be reminded to use the pedestrian walkway over State of Franklin Road rather than trying to cross the road directly.

The Martin Center construction project is also moving ahead. A beam signing will take place on Sept. 21. Meanwhile, Building 60 will have its official ribbon-cutting ceremony soon, and leaders recently walked the Lamb Hall site in anticipation of the renovation/addition project there.

Dr. Noland reminded the group that the Board of Trustees meeting will take place Sept. 20-21. That Thursday, trustees will spend time at the College of Business and Technology and, on Friday, they will hold their full meeting where they will hear details on enrollment as well as an overview of the research structure and be presented with a new program matrix. Dr. Noland said the university's ability to hit enrollment goals is predicated on these new programs, and the matrix also allows ETSU to "put a stake in the ground" in terms of filling market gaps and asserting its dominate role in the region and state. The trustees will also hear a general update on budgets.

In continuing his report, Dr. Noland pointed out that colleges now have more control over their revenues because of the new budget model. He said the College of Clinical and Rehabilitative Health Sciences will soon announce investments in salary enhancements for its faculty and staff based on the dean's decision to adjust loads, start new programs, and utilize vacant positions to fund the increases. The new budget model affords this flexibility for deans, Dr. Noland said. Staying on the salary topic, Dr. Noland said ETSU leaders have been trying to decompress the work that was done at Austin Peay to move that institution from last in its peer set when it came to salaries to two steps above the median. He said APSU did this through freezing hires and increasing loads and activities while redistributing funds for the enhancements. While he does not foresee this being a university-wide method, he said deans could be looking at this at the college level.

Finally, Dr. Noland thanked everyone who came to Knoxville to cheer on the Bucs at the game against UT. He especially thanked Ms. Pam Ritter for what he called the largest alumni event he has been a part of at ETSU in his six-and-a-half years here. He said it was also a recruiting effort since the university receives more applications from Knox County than any other county in the state. He called the Marching Bucs "great ambassadors" for the university and said they stole the show on Saturday.

3.4 Call for Voluntary Reports

Dr. Bert Bach reported that the Academic Council will be bringing its new program matrix to the Board of Trustees next week and will hold a special meeting in less than three weeks to address moving beyond this fall's enrollment and looking at opportunities for next fall.

Dr. Bill Flora reported that the Faculty Senate will hold its first meeting of the academic year this afternoon with Chief Nicole Collins coming to speak there.

Ms. Stefanie Murphy reported that Staff Senate will co-host, along with Faculty Senate and the Student Government Association, a Q&A forum with Dr. Noland at 2 p.m. on Oct. 27 in room 206 of Brown Hall.

Ms. Megha Gupta reported for the Student Government Association, noting that Welcome Week was a great success. She announced that Chief Nicole Collins would be coming to the SGA meeting this week to talk more about some safety concerns students had aired following the incident on the first day of class.

Mr. Joseph Kusi reported that the Graduate Students executive council met last week and has decided to focus on how students benefit from professors.

4. Action Items

4.1 Old Business

4.1.1. Research Data Ownership and Retention Policy

Deferred

4.2 New Business

None

5. Information Items/Presentations

5.1 Update on Strategic Plan – Dr. Hoff

Dr. Mike Hoff said he had received feedback on the print out of the Strategic Plan and plans to work with University Relations to shorten the text and get a background image. He believes displaying the posters on campus is a part of changing the culture.

He also noted that the shared folder with all strategic plans in it has been finalized and University Council members can access it. He pointed out that Student Affairs has several areas where they want to partner with others on campus and would like to look at other units' strategic plans to see where there could be partnerships.

Dr. Hoff also said a lot of data has come in from surveys that he will do presentations on at a later date. He thanked the student intern working in his office who worked with others to develop a survey on wellness that will be going out to campus soon.

In terms of dashboards, Dr. Hoff said Academic Performance Solutions (APS) will launch in October and that if anyone wants training to let him know. He said APS will inform budget decisions, even comparing to peer groups. Among the peers are a medical school peer and a research aggressive peer, he said.

Ms. Mary Cradic pointed out that every University Council member should have access to the shared folder on the S drive as well as their assistants for those who requested that to be the case.

5.2 Review of policy on policies – Dr. David Linville

Dr. Linville reminded the group that the new process for reviewing and vetting university-wide policies and procedures was approved in May by University Council. It establishes that there are two main governing councils serving as the foundation for the shared governance process: University Council and Academic Council. The intent of the new process is to eliminate the editing being done inside University Council meetings. The process starts with the policy being drafted within a unit/area and then a feedback phase that culminates with the public comment period. Then, a review is provided for basic things like consistency before it shows up at either University Council or Academic Council. After that, it goes to the president, who typically would then submit it to the Board of Trustees. However, the Board of Trustees agreed at its first meeting that it did not need to receive every policy for approval. There are exceptions, such as policies with state requirements for Board of Trustees approval and policies that directly involve the Board of Trustees. Additionally, the Board of Trustees is willing to see any policy that the president feels should be seen by the governing board. This process allows for new or revised policies and procedures to be expedited, not have to be eligible for approval only four times a year. Dr. Bishop confirmed with Dr. Linville that all polices, even those going through Academic Council, should be being reviewed by Legal.

6. Announcements

Dr. Cheri Clavier announced that the contract with TracDat is expiring in February and will not be renewed. She asked that individuals with information in the program copy it over so it is not lost.

7. Focused Discussion

7.1 Overview of ETSUAlert situation on August 27, 2018

Dr. Bishop pointed out that we could not have staged a better tabletop exercise and are fortunate the incident turned out the way it did. Dr. Linville shared some of the infrastructure that exists behind the scenes. An Emergency Response Team has existed for the last 12 years; a Public Safety Team was created by Mr. Jeremy Ross when he took over Operations; and a Campus Communications Team that meets weekly to assess potential issues has been in existence since 2004.

7.1.1. Walkthrough of process and rationale for actions taken

Mr. Jeremy Ross explained that feedback received since the incident reveals there is certainly a difference in reality versus perception. He also noted that there was positive feedback as well as criticisms. He said he believed it was the fastest response we could have had seeing as it was the first day of class and the Public Safety Team was already assembled as part of another meeting when the event unfolded. Mr. Ross was walking out of that meeting when he heard the dispatcher calling it out on the radio. He emphasized that there will be times when we won't have all the information immediately because the officers are in the middle of doing their jobs and can't stop for lengthy reporting, which was the case in this instance. In making a decision to sound the sirens, the group did not have all the information but felt the alarm was warranted based on what they had gleaned up to that point and opted to sound them. A message was also being crafted that was transmitted next, relatively quickly. The delivery of follow-up messages seemed to be delayed a bit, he noted, emphasizing the importance of getting as much information in the initial message as possible. Dr. Linville touched on the tools we have in place for communicating emergencies. In addition to the siren, we have a text message system that ties into emails as well and an alert to take over computer monitors on campus. Dr. Karen King noted that many people have asked to get their loved ones added to the alert system, but they have to have an ETSU email.

Mr. Joe Smith provided information regarding the themes of the feedback received. Much of the feedback centered on not knowing what to do in terms of the shelter in place directive. Other themes included: inconsistent experiences across campus; vetting process for construction workers; possibility of repeating the siren for those arriving on campus after the fact; and questions about the time sequence.

7.1.2. Introduction of Police Chief Collins

Mr. Ross introduced Police Chief Nicole Collins.

7.1.2.1. Professional observations of campus-wide response

Chief Collins offered an overview of the incident, which began with a call to 9-1-1 about a construction worker being attacked by another construction worker with a shovel. The call also included word that a weapon was drawn and the accused had fled the scene. Chief Collins shared some of the next steps of the process for the officers. She said she has received very positive feedback from individuals across campus who have undergone training with Mr. Andrew Worley in the past as these individuals said they knew exactly what to do. She said she would like to see mandatory training so that we do not have people working here who do not know what to do.

Mr. Joseph Kusi asked how long it took to get the message out to campus. Chief Collins said the message was sent within 20 minutes of the 9-1-1 call. Dr. Bishop pointed out that the status and/or verification of the weapon played a significant factor in the decision for a campus alert to shelter in place and stated that a much different message would have gone out, and gone out sooner, if this had been an active shooter situation.

Dr. Randy Wykoff noted that many people could not understand what was being said on the PA system. Ms. Megha Gupta agreed and said it could not be heard at all inside the buildings. She also emphasized the lack of understanding regarding the term *shelter in place*. Mr. Joe Bidwell reiterated the importance of training and said he is supportive of making it mandatory. Chief Collins said they are looking at updating the website with definitions for terms such as *shelter in place*. She added that the police are going to be transparent in these situations and put out the truth so people can make informed decisions regarding their safety. Dr. Susan Epps noted that she was working a Welcome Week table outside when it happened and wondered what *shelter in place* meant for her situation.

Dr. Bishop said some of the responsibility for making sure people get the message lies within department chairs and building coordinators. Dr. Bill Flora said he believed GoldAlert should be opt-out, not an opt-in situation. Dr. Joe Sherlin questioned whether the system had capacity for that.

7.1.3. Evaluation of feedback concerning campus-wide response

Dr. Sherlin said feedback received at Student Affairs fell into four categories: systems, protocols, communication, and training.

7.1.4. Discussion and next steps

Mr. Ross said there is a need for faculty to review with their students what they would do in a time of emergency and put it in their syllabi. He said there needs to be a level of accountability and recognition that we all need to do our part in these situations. He also said adding more cameras across campus, and an additional employee to monitor those cameras, is the most efficient thing we can do to improve overall safety right away.

Dr. Noland asked that people continue to send their feedback. He noted that campus safety is among the top things that keep him up at night. He pointed out that new interior locks were placed on almost every classroom door over the summer, which Mr. Ross said was a \$213,000 project. Dr. Noland encouraged deans and chairs to have Chief Collins speak to their respective units. He asked that the campus use this incident as a learning experience and a benefit to our campus.

8. Adjournment

Dr. Bishop adjourned the meeting.